Regular Town Council Meeting

May 27, 2014

As Amended
_____________________________________________________________________________
REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
          TUESDAY, MAY 27, 2014 – 7:15 P.M.
Call to Order and Roll Call:  Mayor Donald W. Clayman called to order the Regular Town Council Meeting at 7:16 p.m.  Present were Mayor Clayman in chair, Vice-Mayor Joseph M. Flagello, Council Members Stella Gaddy Jordan, Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer, and Robert Gottlieb.    Also present were Town Manager Rex Taylor, Town Clerk/Assistant to Town Manager Yudy Alvarez, Police Chief Carl Webb, and Town Attorney Bradley Biggs.    
Mayor Clayman read the Decorum Statement.
Pledge of Allegiance:  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Senator Jeff Clemens.
Approval of Agenda:  
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the Agenda.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0.

Approval of Minutes:

· Regular Town Council Meeting Minutes – April  22, 2014

Council Member Fischer stated that she requested more elaboration with her statement regarding short groins on Page 5, and that it should be recorded that she referred to the beaches.
A motion was made by Council Member Gottlieb and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to approve the amended minutes of April 22, 2014.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0. 

Another motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Fischer to approve the amended minutes of April 22, 2014.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0. 
Correspondence and Communication:
· Presentation by Representative Bill Hager from District 89, providing updates from the 2014 Legislative Session
Representative Hager was not present at this meeting.

· Presentation by Senator Jeff Clemens from District 27, providing updates from the 2014 Legislative Session
Vice-Mayor Flagello introduced Senator Clemens with a detailed description of Senator Clemens’ experience.

Senator Clemens updated the 2014 Florida Legislative Session with regard to the State’s budget of $77,100,000,000.  He also detailed the environmental funding.  Senator Clemens highlighted the bi-partisan bills he created; Benefit Corporations and Social Purpose Corporations.  Senator Clemens reported on his efforts with hurricane insurance issues.  He asked for any questions.     
Betty Sue Shapiro, Palmsea (3520) thanked and praised Senator Clemens for his assistance with a personal family matter.
Council Member Jordan also thanked Senator Clemens for all his efforts, but stated she would have liked more civil liberties passed in the legislature.  

Town Attorney Biggs inquired regarding bill vetoes.
Senator Clemens responded that vetoes do come up, and there will be some of his bills vetoed.  He also stated that he expected to see less vetoes this coming year.  

Council Member Fischer inquired regarding sober homes.  

Senator Clemens explained and detailed sober homes.  He reported that they are not regulated by the State of Florida.  
Town Manager Taylor inquired regarding errors in redistricting.

Senator Clemens explained in detail that districts were not drawn on any particular party.         
Craig Henne, Brittany (3575) reported that he owned several sober homes, and explained his favorable experiences with residents in his sober homes.    
An open discussion ensued with regard to sober homes.

Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired regarding Amendment 2, and its effect on Florida’s economy and tax base.
Senator Clemens described Amendment 2 as medical cannabis, and stated that many voters will vote “Yes” for it.  He continued that it is not a partisan issue. Senator Clemens reported on the Governor’s efforts on this item, and the taxing issues.  

Vice-Mayor Flagello reported on his attendance at a seminar, in Miami, Florida, on medical cannabis.    

An open discussion ensued with regard to medical cannabis.
Council Member Gottlieb inquired regarding a figure with regard to monies for the beaches.  He also asked for Senator Clemens’ help with funding decisions with the 2015 Environmental Impact Study (EIS).  
Senator Clemens responded there will be over $45,000,000 State-wide monies for the beaches.   He also agreed he would help the Town of South Palm Beach with any funding decisions.
Council Member Fischer inquired regarding the Palm Beach County Bed Tax going towards beaches.  
Senator Clemens discussed how on the State side, they did not get what they required, but reiterated that there will now be over $45,000,000 from the State of Florida for beaches.     
Ordinances:
· ORDINANCE NO. 273/FIRST READING – An Ordinance amending the Town Code of Ordinances at Chapter 2.   Administration.  In order to provide for an update and clarification as to the number of members required to be present for a quorum in order to conduct the business of the CAAB Board General Membership or the other committees of this organization.
Town Attorney Biggs read the Title of Ordinance No. 273.  He also stated that the quorum was changed and will now be nine (9) members, instead of ten (10) members.
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Fischer to approve Ordinance No. 273 with nine (9) members.
Council Member Fischer inquired how the number nine (9) was reached.
Attorney Biggs responded that it was a recommendation from the CAAB Members.

Upon vote motion passed 5-0.
Resolutions:  None
Other Business:  None

Financials:

· Un-audited Financial Statements for period ending April 2014

A motion was made by Council Member Jordan and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to approve the Financial Statements for period ending April 2014.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0.
Reports of Town Officials:
· Town Manager
Town Manager Taylor stated that he will be out of the office for the rest of this week, as he was attending the Florida Town Managers’ Annual Conference in Orlando, Florida.  He detailed the upcoming 2015 Lecture and Music Series Speakers, the dates, and their topics.  Town Manager Taylor stated that the Bethesda Hospital Wellness Lecture Program would be returning to Town Hall in 2015.  He also commented that the Department of Transportation (DOT) has agreed to put up pedestrian signs on A1A in the Town.  Town Manager Taylor further announced that the new garage door has been installed this day, and that the Town Hall handrails should be installed shortly. He also reported that Waste Management will sponsor the Robert Welstein Quest for Knowledge Series again.
Council Member Gottlieb inquired as to the amount of percentage of taxes does the Town of South Palm Beach keep.  He continued that the Town of Palm Beach receives approximately 17%.  Council Member Gottlieb stated that although the rate rises, he realizes the Towns do not keep the total amount.
Town Manager Taylor responded that he has never run that computation, but it would probably be a similar computation amount as the Town of Palm Beach, possibly 17% to 20%.

· Police Department

Police Chief Webb stated that the Activity Report for April 2014 was on file.  He also read a letter from the Town of Lantana, dated April 28, 2014, with regard to Police Officer Robert Rizzotto’s professionalism and work ethic.    
· Town Attorney

Town Attorney Biggs discussed a case that appeared in the newspaper recently relating to levying a fine stating that it had to be a clear and convincing burden of persuasion.  Town Attorney Biggs reported that has been rectified by the Supreme Court to making it easier when issuing a fine. He also addressed an email regarding the lien on Ann Tucker’s residence, and stated that this case has now been cured, and he suggested that the Town accept the counter offer of the outstanding lien of $4,000, which is in favor of the Town of South Palm Beach.
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Fischer to accept the $4,000 from Ann Tucker for her outstanding lien.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0. 

Council Member Gottlieb inquired as to the amount of the original lien.
Town Attorney Biggs responded that it is over $100,000 at this time. 
Council Member Gottlieb inquired if Town Attorney Biggs was recommending that amount.

Town Attorney Biggs agreed that was his recommendation, and he thinks that is fine.
· Building Official
Report on Building Permits issued through April 2014 is on file.

Board and Committee Reports - None
Mayor’s Report:

Mayor Clayman reported on the CAAB sponsored Memorial Day Event on May 26, 2014, held at the Palm Beach Harbour Club Condominium, 3545 South Ocean Boulevard, South Palm Beach, Florida.
Reports From Members of Council:
Vice-Mayor Flagello reported on Florida’s population and the usage of smart phones and their importance during the upcoming hurricane season.  He recommended the available free weather apps and the Shelter View App put out by the American Red Cross where it displays all the active shelter locations. Vice-Mayor Flagello also suggested 
PBC DART (Palm Beach County Disaster and Awareness Recovery Tool).  He explained that DART has real time information with regard to which facilities are open during a disaster.      
Council Member Fischer reported on the new yoga class being sponsored and approved by the CAAB, possibly starting up this summer.   She stated that she has referred a possible instructor to contact Town Manager Taylor with further details.  Council Member Fischer also stated that CAAB Member Dr. Gokarma Gharti-Chhetro will volunteer to help facilitate a yoga class for the Town.  
Council Member Gottlieb discussed a one-way Facebook page for the Town of South of Palm Beach.  He offered to pay all expenses for the installation of this service where the residents would have access through Channel 99, Facebook and the Town’s website.  Council Member Gottlieb listed the advantages of providing this service to the Town’s residents.  

Town Attorney Biggs explained the concerns and issues with social media and Facebook.  He continued that there has to be some internal and external posting policies addressed.  Town Attorney Biggs stated he will do further research on these issue.

Vice-Mayor Flagello volunteered to be an administrator of this new Facebook program.

Council Member Gottlieb addressed having the proper insurance for special events in the Town of South Palm Beach.  He suggested having an insurance representative checking those issues.
Town Manager Taylor explained the Town’s insurance process and stated that he will have the insurance issues reviewed prior to the start of a yoga class being held in the Town Chambers.   
Council Member Gottlieb also commented on having a kayak fishing dock behind his condominium building.  He also addressed license plate readers being researched for the Town, as the neighboring Towns have been utilizing.
Council Member Jordan thanked all the residents for their attendance and participation at this meeting.  
Public Comments:

Craig Henne, Brittany (3575) reported on telephone scams to two (2) residents in his condominium building.   
Adjournment:

A motion was made by Council Member Jordan and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to adjourn the meeting.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0.
Mayor Clayman adjourned the meeting at 8:36 p.m.
____________________________

                   _______________________ __  
Yudy Alvarez, CMC                                                        Donald W. Clayman, Mayor
Town Clerk
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